
MIAMI BEACH 
PLANNING DEPARTMENT 
Staff Report & Recommendation PLANNING BOARD 
 
TO: Chairperson and Members  DATE:  February 28, 2023 
 Planning Board 
 
FROM: Thomas R. Mooney, AICP 
 Planning Director 
 
SUBJECT: PB06-0075 – 601-685 Washington Avenue. Goodtime Hotel – Progress Report 

and Revocation/Modification Hearing. 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Discuss and continue the item to the March Planning Board meeting. 
 
BACKGROUND 
May 10, 2016:  The Historic Preservation Board approved the project (HPB File No. 7632). 
 
July 26, 2016: Th Planning Board approved a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) for the 

construction of a new seven story hotel development exceeding 50,000 
square feet including a parking garage and a Neighborhood Impact 
Establishment with outdoor entertainment. 

 
January 24, 2017: The Planning Board approved a Modified CUP to include mechanical 

parking in the garage. 
 
May 25, 2021:  A cure letter was sent to “Washington Squared Owner, LLC,” pursuant to 

the requirements of Section 118-194 of the City Code.  The cure letter 
requested that the applicant appear before the Planning Board on June 22, 
2021 for a progress report. 

 
June 22, 2021: The Planning Board discussed a Progress Report and continued it to the 

September 28, 2021 meeting.  
 
June 30, 2021: A cure letter was sent to “Washington Squared Owner, LLC,” pursuant to 

the requirements of Section 118-194 of the City Code.  The cure letter 
requested that the applicant appear before the Planning Board on July 27, 
2021 for a progress report. 

 
July 27, 2021: The Planning Board discussed the Progress Report and scheduled a 

revocation modification hearing for the September 28, 2021 meeting.  
 
September 28, 2021: The Planning Board discussed the item and continued the revocation 

modification hearing to the November 30, 2021 meeting.   
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November 30, 2021: At the request of the applicant, the Planning Board continued the item to 

the January 25, 2022 meeting.   
 
January 11, 2022: The Historic Preservation Board approved the applicant’s request for a 

Certificate of Appropriateness for the introduction of a sound barrier wall 
located at the north and west sides of the 3rd level rooftop pool deck (HPB 
File No. HPB21-0478). 

 
January 25, 2022: At the request of the applicant, The Planning Board discussed the item and 

continued the revocation modification hearing to the May 24, 2022 meeting. 
 
May 24, 2022: The Planning Board modified the CUP to clarify the standard of 

measurement and incorporate violations of the noise ordinance as a CUP 
violation and continued the revocation/modification hearing to the 
September 20, 2022 hearing.   

 
July 26, 2022: The Planning Board discussed a progress report and provided feedback 

regarding a proposed modification to condition No. 1 in the CUP Order, 
pertaining to restaurant uses at the ground floor.   

 
September 20, 2022 The Planning Board continued the item to the October 25, 2022 meeting at 

the request of the applicant.   
 
October 25, 2022 The Planning Board modified the CUP order in order to strengthen 

conditions related to sound and clarify that restaurants and personal 
service establishments are an allowable use on the ground floor and 
continued the revocation/modification hearing to the November 22, 2022 
hearing.  

 
November 22, 2022 The Planning Board modified the CUP to remove a condition on audio in 

the interior of residential units and continued the revocation/modification 
hearing to the January 24, 2023 meeting. 

 
January 24, 2023 The Planning Board discussed the progress report and continued the item 

to the February 28, 2023 meeting.    
 
PROGRESS REPORT 
On June 30, 2021, a cure letter was sent to “Washington Square Owner, LLC,” the applicant for 
the CUP approved by the Planning Board on January 22, 2019, pursuant to the requirements of 
Section 118-194 of the City Code.  The cure letter requested that the applicant appear before the 
Planning Board on July 27, 2021 for a progress report.   
 
At the July 27, 2021 progress report, the Planning Board scheduled a revocation/modification 
hearing for the September 28, 2021 meeting due to the intermittent noncompliance with the 
conditions of approval.  There were two additional violations that were issued after the September 
28, 2021 hearing, both of which were appealed to the Special Master.   
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On January 11, 2022, City staff and the City’s sound consultant visited the site for sound testing 
with the applicant.  Staff was able to verify that a new, distributed sound system was installed that 
provides for additional sound cancellation to the west from the previous system. 
 
Also on January 11, 2022, the Historic Preservation Board approved a certificate of 
appropriateness for the installation of a 10-foot-tall sound barrier wall, located on the north and 
west sides of the pool deck, which will be screened by landscaping.  The applicant expects that 
the wall will further reduce the potential for noise traveling to the west.   
 
On February 4, 2022, the applicant applied for a building permit (BC2218424) for the construction 
of sound barrier panels located around the 3rd floor pool deck; this building permit was issued on 
July 1, 2022.  The applicant is currently working to complete the work and staff will update the 
Board as to the progress of this construction.   
 
On May 24, 2022 the Planning Board modified the CUP to clarify the point standard of 
measurement of sound was all areas to the west of Washington Avenue for enforcement 
purposes.  Additionally, the board incorporated a condition to provide that violations of the noise 
ordinance (Chapter 46) are also CUP violations. 
 
At the July 26, 2022 Planning Board meeting, a separate progress report was held, and the Board 
provided feedback to the applicant regarding condition No. 1 of the CUP Order, pertaining to 
restaurant uses at the ground level. 
 
On October 25, 2022, the Planning Board modified the CUP order in order to strengthen 
conditions related to sound and to clarify that restaurants and personal service establishments 
are an allowable use on the ground floor and continued the revocation/modification hearing to the 
November 22, 2022 hearing. Specifically, the conditions related to the speaker system and 
requiring monitoring were included.  The clarification regarding restaurants and personal service 
establishments on the ground floor was consistent with the discussion that took place on July 26, 
2022.   
 
On November 15, 2022, sound testing took place with City staff, the City’s sound consultant, the 
applicant and an affected resident.   
 
On November 24, 2022, the Planning Board removed Condition 10 (a)(xi) related to audio from 
the subject property not being plainly audible or felt within the interior of any residential unit or 
home, due to concerns about how such a condition would be enforced.  The Planning Board 
continued the item to the January 24, 2023 meeting so that staff could continue to monitor the 
operations, in light of the many events that take place in the City during the month of December.  
 
STAFF ANALYSIS 
The applicant has completed the noise retention wall that surrounds the pool deck, which was 
approved by the HPB on January 11, 2022.  Sound testing took place on November 15, 2022.  
City staff and the City’s sound consultant took sound measurements from a nearby apartment 
and at various street locations to determine the sound maximum sound levels that could be played 
at the Hotel’s pool deck while complying with the requirements of the CUP.  The sound levels 
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were subsequently set and locked in place.  An update was provided to the Board at the 
November 24, 2022 meeting.   
 
At this time staff is not recommending any additional changes to the draft order. However, should 
circumstances change, staff may recommend additional modifications in order to ensure that any 
issues that may arise are addressed.   
 
UPDATE 
There are open violations as of the writing of this progress report since the Planning Board last 
modified the order on November 24, 2022.  Below is a summary of the current violations issued 
to the property, as recorded in the City’s code case management system.   
 

• 1/20/2023 – CUP2023-00059: CUP Condition Violation – Appeal 
 
Notes indicate: 
Sections 142-153, 118-194, 114-8: Failure to operate your business in accordance with 
your conditional use permit. RE: Failing to comply with Section 10 (a)(iv) of the conditional 
use permit by playing noise audible from the Western balconies of the Arcadia House 
located in the SW corner of 7th & Washington Av. (NC2023-25468, Written Warning). 1st 
Office CCO Russell755, CCO Lacayo754 & PCCO Smith716 BWC 

 
• 1/20/2023 - NC2023-25468: Noise Complaint – Written Warning Notice 

 
Notes indicate: 
LOUD MUSIC 635 EUCLID AVE - Arrival Time: 5:07 PM Departure Time: Section 46-152: 
Inspection of the above premises this date has revealed that you are in violation of Section 
46-152 of the Code of the City of Miami Beach by making, continuing, or causing to be 
made any unreasonably loud, excessive, unnecessary or unusual noise. RE: Music heard 
from Complainant property on Euclid Ave Written Warning CCO Russell755 BWC 

 
Additionally, there were also noise complaints made on December 21, 2022, December 31, 2022, 
and January 21, 2023; however, no violations were observed.    
 
The above noted CUP violation has been appealed by the applicant.  A hearing has been 
scheduled before the Special Master on March 2, 2023.  Staff suggests that the item be continued 
an additional month in order to consider the outcome of the Special Master hearing and to allow 
for additional monitoring to take place. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
Staff recommends that the revocation/modification hearing be continued to the March 28, 2023 
meeting.  




















